TOPO Steering Group strategy meeting, #12, IYAF office, Feb 3, 6.00pm 
Minutes 
Present: Jean Vidler, Marilyn Mason, Peter Mason, Aniela Zaba
Apologies for absence: David Randall (who had contributed by email)
1. Notes and actions from last meeting (at KEC on 20th Jan) were approved for circulation to the others present and publication on website.  MM would also forward the latest communication from Hurricane Harry's to Matt Joblin.
2. Updates
2.1  RBK officers were recommending rejecting TOPO application for a small award for admin and printing expenses (see http://moderngov.kingston.gov.uk/documents/g7004/Public%20reports%20pack%20Wednesday%2005-Feb-2014%2019.30%20Kingston%20Town%20Neighbourhood%20Committee.pdf?T=10) on the grounds that we had had no meaningful contact with Hammerson and should consider using the "Community Right to Bid" for "Buildings of Community Interest" provision in the Localism Act.  2.2 JV updated on Hurricane Harry's plans for the Sorting Office space - an indoor play space with cafe. Latest email from HH setting out proposals attached.
2.3 JV had met with Adam from the Lamb in Surbiton who was still interested in the TOPO project for a training cafe / youth cafe, and would like to keep in touch, but was also investigating other Kingston premises.
2.4 JV had also been contacted by Nicky French of Wow! Vintage & Craft who was interested in running pop-up markets - MM would send her an Expression of Interest.
3. Strategy and tactics
3.1 It was agreed that JV would attend the Town Committee meeting on Wed 5th Feb (and we would ask DR to go along too if he could) and that our arguments in support of our application for a grant would include:
- Our understanding that, as the PO had been out of use for over a decade and there was still a PO in central Kingston, it didn't qualify as a "Building of Community Interest" (DR by email referred us to    https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/14880/Community_Right_to_Bid_-_Non-statutory_advice_note_for_local_authorities.pdf). Were the officers misinformed, or was the Council hinting that they could consider a listing favourably? 
- Whatever route we adopted to secure the building for community use, we would still need a printed prospectus for public and consultation meetings and for seeking funding. We would probably have to print short runs as needed, as the situation and context was likely to change and it would need regular revisions (it already needs revision) - probably not the cheapest option but the least wasteful. 
- We should make it clear that this is not the thin end of the wedge, the first of many requests for Council funding, but is a one-off request for funds to assist with fund-raising and community engagement. We also intended to ask our supporters for small donations to help with admin and meeting costs.
- We had done our best to communicate with Hammerson, as have many others, but they remained uncommunicative. We had communicated with the estate agent charged by Hammerson with letting the Sorting Office and had viewed that part of the building. We were not convinced that the short lease (4 and a half years), high rent and large amount of work needed on the building made it a viable proposition - it could even be a ploy by Hammerson to establish that there was no interest in the building and it therefore should be demolished.
3.2  It was agreed that a printed Prospectus was worth having (see above) and MM would work on redrafting it. After local elections in May there would be some new councillors, possibly a new leader of the Council etc, so would be another opportunity to engage with councillors. 

3.3 On Hurricane Harry's play area proposal for the SO, it was agreed that HH could be a good neighbour for eventual community use of the main PO, and in the meantime had the potential for some community gains. If space could be cleared and affordable for community meetings, rehearsals, events, and occasional pop-up markets at weekends and evenings, with some flexible furniture for events and a white wall for film shows, we could support the proposals and also offer a list of organisations interested in those kinds of use. Would the cafe be open for community use after hours? JV would set up a meeting with Joe Berry of HH, and other SG members would go along if they could. 
3.4 In the absence of anyone amongst our current supporters and stakeholders who could rent and manage the Sorting Office (confirmed by attendance at our 2 recent open meetings), we agreed that our main focus and message should now be on the longer term Phase 1, networking and building support, the possibility of the TOPO consortium eventually taking possession of the main PO building. To that end, we should ensure that when there was movement on the site TOPO plans would be known and remembered and involved, and we should keep seeking a main tenant/suitable charity/venue manager capable of managing Phase 2. If opportunities came up, interested parties should know who to contact, which would mean on-going publicity and communications (with Kingstonfirst, new Council staff, new Councillors, new potential users and hirers, new local organisations...), over years if needed, and repeated as needed. If we went completely quiet for too long, TOPO proposals and community use risked being forgotten.

4. Working groups progress: none to report. But it was noted that Grade 2 listing did not seem to offer much protection in Kingston, which had been quite careless with its heritage buildings (e g, the recent demolition of the Penny School on Richmond Road. Kingston Society would be a good organisation to consult and to have on our side on conservation / history issues (MM would refresh contact).

5. Money issues: MM suggested that we consider asking our supporters for, say, £10, to help with printing, admin, meeting costs. JV thought could move to having "members", which would also require having AGMs to account for how donations / subscriptions were spent.
6. AOB 
6.1 JV invited TOPO SG to participate in Green Radio during Climate Week. MM and AZ would talk about TOPO at 8.00am on Th 6 March (and AZ would also talk about Creative Youth on the Breakfast Show on Fri 7 March).
6.2  All should try to keep supporters engaged by using the Facebook page, "Liking" postings, sharing news, joining in discussions etc. JV would publish the results of her recent survey of stakeholders.
6.2  MM passed on invitation from TTK to send a brief update for TTK's AGM reports (MM) and to have a display at the AGM (in mid-April, date t b c)
7. Date of next SG meeting(s): it was agreed that we could meet less frequently, perhaps quarterly, unless or until anything happened, but we (All) should keep each other updated by email (and use Reply to All to include everyone in on-line updates and discussions). AZ offered her office again as a central meeting place.

